TOWN OF NISKAYUNA
Planning Board and Zoning Commission

Agenda
May 22, 2023

7:00 PM

REGULAR AGENDA MEETING

I.

II.

III.

IvV.

VI.

VII.
VIII.

IX.

XI.

CALL TO ORDER
ROLL CALL
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

1. May 8, 2023
PUBLIC HEARINGS
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. RESOLUTION 2023-15 A Resolution to make a recommendation to
the Town Board on a Special Use Permit for a 22-lot Average Density
Development (ADD) subdivision consisting of 10 single-family
detached homes and 12 townhomes at 1851 Union St off of Ruffner
Road (Mohawk Golf Club).

NEW BUSINESS
DISCUSSION ITEM

1. Antonia Park / Polsinelli Dr. (40.-1-54.11) — An Application for Ap-
proval of Plat Plan -- Minor Subdivision approval for a 2-lot minor
subdivision and lot line adjustment.

REPORTS
COMMISSION BUSINESS
ADJOURNMENT

NEXT MEETING: June 12, 2023 at 7 PM
To be Held in the Town Board Room
& via Remote Software
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Planning Board Minutes May 8, 2022

TOWN OF NISKAYUNA

Planning and Zoning Commission
Hybrid Meeting
Meeting Minutes
May 8, 2023

Members Present: Kevin Walsh, Chairman
Chris LaFlamme
Michael Skrebutenas
Genghis Khan
David D’Arpino

Leslie Gold
Nancy Strang
Joseph Drescher
Also Present: Laura Robertson, Town Planner
Alaina Finan, Town Attorney
l. CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Walsh called the hybrid meeting to order at 7:00 P.M.
1. ROLL CALL
Mr. McPartlon was excused and absent.
I11.  MINUTES

Ms. Gold made a motion to approve the minutes from the 3/27 meeting. Seconded by Mr. Khan.
Hearing no further comments, the minutes were voted on and approved unanimously.

Mr. Skrebutenas made a motion to approve the minutes from the 4/17 meeting. Seconded by
Mr. LaFlamme. Chairman Walsh made a friendly amendment to the 4/17 regarding the
attendance list. Hearing no further comments, the minutes were voted on and approved
unanimously, with the exception of Mr. D’ Arpino and Mr. Drescher who abstained.

IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS
No public hearings tonight.

V. PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR

Mr. Bill Sweet of the Mohawk Golf Club came forward first by request and stated that due to the
fact that he had received the TDE comments as well as the Planning Board agenda too late to
properly prepare for tonight’s meeting, he was requesting to table any action on the project at
this meeting.

Chairman Walsh made a motion to table Resolution 2023-15 until the 5/22 meeting. Seconded
by Mr. Skrebutenas.
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Mr. Khan asked what time the packet was available to the public. Ms. Robertson stated the
packet was available at 9pm on Friday. She has been emailing the applicants a reminder to attend
the meeting and, as a curtesy, including a link to the packet in her reminder on Monday, but she
said the packet was available to everyone late on Friday.

Mr. Sweet stated he would like to have a meeting with the project leads and the TDE before the
following meeting, as was discussed at the 4/17 meeting.

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Walsh asked for all in favor on the motion to table the
resolution. All were in favor.

Chairman Walsh said that although the Mohawk Golf Club will not be discussed at this meeting,
Privilege of the Floor will be conducted as usual for those wishing to speak on the matter.

Ms. Shoshana Bewlay of 1119 Ruffner Rd stated that the meeting requested by Mr. Sweet with
the Planning Board could not have a quorum present without it being public.

Ms. Lorene Zabin of 2455 Brookshire Dr stated that it was rude of Mr. Sweet to request the
resolution be tabled, as many people had shown up specifically to see action on this project. Ms.
Zabin said it was up to the Planning Board to take the public into consideration, not just the
applicant.

Mr. Ken Schwartz of 1363 Ruffner Ct stated that at the last meeting, the Polsinelli Dr applicants
were questioned for a great deal of time regarding water issues. Mr. Schwartz said comparatively
that project had much less impact on stormwater than the Mohawk Club project, and he felt
frustrated that the Club representatives have not given substantive answers about this issue.

Mr. Norm Shilling of 1400 Rowe Rd read through the TDE report for the Antonia Park project
and stated his concern with the underground detention basins as proposed by the applicant. Mr.
Shilling wondered who would be responsible for the maintenance of the detention basins. Mr.
Shilling stated that the detention basin was designed to handle the mean storm load (confidence
level 50%), not the higher storm loads (confidence 90%). He asked how many people would like
something that effects there home or their safety to be designed to a 50% confidence level rather
than a 90% confidence level.

Mr. Charles Horowitz of 1223 Ruffner Rd stated that he had adequate time to review the packet
for tonight’s meeting and was happy to see that the surrounding of his neighbor’s property at
1219 Ruffner Rd by 3 roads as a result of the Mohawk Club project was labelled as an
unforeseen hardship in the Planning Board findings. Mr. Horowitz was unhappy, however, that
his property was not included in that unforeseen hardship. Mr. Horowitz stated that his property
is the closest to any of the proposed units, and that the proposed road curved in a way that
brought it closer to his house but did not alter the green.

Mr. Jim Dillon of 1242 Ruffner Rd was disturbed that a meeting would be occurring with the
applicants and Planning Board to discuss the technical nature of the project. Mr. Dillon stated
that the original intent of this application was to have the project go through without disturbance
to the golf course and that the surrounding neighborhood would have to absorb all of the
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impacts. Mr. Dillon mentioned that the area where the access road is proposed currently has
many beautiful trees that would be taken down.

Ms. Louisa Lombardo of 1242 Ruffner Rd stated that there was no reasonable way to access the
subdivision and the proposed location was not suitable for development.

Mr. Mark Thomas of 1265 Ruffner Rd read a letter from the Audubon Society of the Capital
Region which stated that the Society strongly opposed development of the parcel in question.
The area has a high concentration of important trees, birds, insects and other wildlife.
Furthermore, the letter indicates that the area is a wetland which is ecologically important.

Mr. Lou D’Ambrosi of 1184 Hedgewood Ln stated that the developer was taking on no
hardships, and all the impacts would go to the existing residents. Mr. D’ Ambrosi believed that
more developments would follow this on the Club property.

Mr. Fantauzzi of 1397 Rowe Rd stated that he is at the bottom of a hill and experiences severe
water issues on his property. Mr. Fantauzzi believed that the Polsinelli Dr subdivision would
worsen the issues at hand. Mr. Fantauzzi stated that he wanted to see a legitimate means to
address the water concerns from the developers.

Mr. Doug McFaddon of Rowe Rd said that there were many comments brought forward by the
TDE regarding the Polsinelli Dr project and wondered how they would be addressed before a
resolution was made.

Ms. Lorene Zabin of 2455 Brookshire Dr referenced the construction of Mansion Square to say
that once the land is gone and the project is approved there is no getting the land back. She
cautioned the Board to be very thorough in their recommendations. Ms. Zabin stressed that the
residents’ voices should be heard throughout this process.

Hearing no further comments Chairman Walsh closed Privilege of the Floor.
VI. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

No unfinished business tonight.

VII. NEW BUSINESS

1. RESOLUTION 2023-15 A Resolution to make a recommendation to the
Town Board on a Special Use Permit for a 22-lot Average Density
Development (ADD) subdivision consisting of 10 single-family detached
homes and 12 townhomes at 1851 Union St off of Ruffner Road (Mohawk
Golf Club).

This item was tabled and not discussed at this meeting.

VIIl. DISCUSSION ITEMS
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1. Antonia Park / Polsinelli Dr. (40.-1-54.11) — A sketch plan application for a 2-
lot minor subdivision and lot line adjustment.

Mr. Fred Polsinelli and Mr. Brett Steenburgh came forward on behalf of the project. Ms.
Robertson said that the TDE was not present but a meeting would be scheduled soon.

Mr. Steenburgh appreciated the TDE’s comments and said that most would be simple fixes. Mr.
Steenburgh looked forward to sitting down and having a discussion with the TDE to discuss the
items more in depth. Mr. Steenburgh requested the Town Engineer also attend the meeting to
discuss sewer issues.

Mr. Steenburgh told Chairman Walsh that given the magnitude of the project (small), it did
trigger many of the standard practices set forward in the New York State Stormwater Design
Manual that apply to larger projects.

Mr. Steenburgh said that his main focus with the attenuation basin was water quantity, which he
had done quite a bit with, and therefore utilized some non-standard practices in his design. Many
of the water quality practices do not do much to address attenuation, and as drainage is a primary
concern for this region he felt as if water storage was paramount.

Mr. Steenburgh said that many of the standard attenuation practices were not applicable for this
project. Mr. Steenburgh stated that the proposals in place were specifically designed and suited
for this particular project.

Mr. Steenburgh told Chairman Walsh that the issue of attenuation basin maintenance was a high
priority as it affected the salability of the lots.

Mr. Steenburgh estimated that the total area of disturbance was roughly % acres.

Ms. Gold stressed that properly declaring who has responsibility of the attenuation basins was of
utmost importance as she had seen instances where ownership is not known which furthers
problems.

Mr. Steenburgh stated that he had not responded to the most recent set of TDE comments and
restated that he would like to review them in person with the TDE.

Mr. Steenburgh told Mr. Skrebutenas that the creation of an HOA would be unfeasible given
there are only 2 proposed units.

Mr. Khan asked if the TDE fully understood the scope of the water issues in the Rowe Rd area.
Ms. Robertson said that the Planning Department has had frequent contact with the TDE and
comments from the public are also passed along.

Ms. Robertson stressed the importance of visually seeing the flow of water throughout the
property on the stormwater plans, which Mr. Steenburgh said he could pull out from the
hydrologic modeling and show more clearly to people.
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Mr. Khan discussed again the severity of the flooding in that area and requested the applicant
ensure that all calculations regarding stormwater were precise as many people could be
negatively impacted if the numbers were even slightly off.

Mr. Steenburgh described that due to the clay makeup of the ground on the proposed site, the
added impermeable surface would not drastically affect the runoff numbers.

Mr. Khan asked about Mr. Shilling’s comment during Privilege of the Floor regarding the usage
of mean variables as opposed to extreme variables. Mr. Steenburgh responded saying that the
mean variables were in use as they were in nearly all other similar projects he had worked on
since the data became available.

Mr. LaFlamme thought that it did not seem reasonable to use the mean variables as the existing
conditions were severe. Mr. Steenburgh stated that he has confidence that from his calculations
the proposed basins would be equipped to handle severe storms. Mr. Steenburgh said that he
believed his basins would lessen the runoff for downhill neighbors.

Ms. Robertson stated that she frequently attends flood water management trainings which she
noted differs from stormwater management however the recurring theme from the trainings is
that the frequency and severity of storms will increase with climate change. That means that the
mean numbers being used for current calculations may be less than the mean in coming years.
Ms. Robertson recommended that Mr. Steenburgh take that into account going forward.

Mr. Steenburgh agreed with Ms. Robertson, but stated if that was the wish of the Town, then the
Town should modify their code to reflect that. Mr. Steenburgh said that he has done numerous
projects in Niskayuna where the applicant was not asked to add these extra accommodations and
it would be unfair for him to ask Mr. Polsinelli to be held to a higher standard than anyone else.

Ms. Robertson believed the code was strong on this as it is currently written, because of the
documented stromwater issues downstream. Ms. Robertson also noted that the Vincenzo
subdivision adjacent to the one in question was already experiencing runoff issues which
factored into the request for this subdivision to maximize their stormwater attenuation.

IX. REPORT
1. 1757 Union St Fagade Upgrade (materials attached)

Ms. Robertson said that the signage had already been approved with the only change was that the
trim would be painted white.

Ms. Gold thought the trim looked too bright.

Ms. Robertson and Chairman Walsh agreed that it looked good and paired well with the sign.
The Planning Board approved of the facade upgrade changes.

X. COMMISSION BUSINESS

Ms. Robertson informed the Board that the second meeting in June would have to be cancelled
due to a conflict with the early voting date. The Board asked if the meeting could be
rescheduled. Mr. Robertson said that it could not.

Page 5 of 6



Planning Board Minutes May 8, 2022

178 XI.  ADJOURNMENT

179  Mr. Skrebutenas motioned to adjourn the meeting, Mr. D’ Arpino seconded the motion. All were
180 in favor. The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 pm.
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Laura Robertson

From: Margaret Corey <margaret.corey@gmail.com> on behalf of Margaret Corey

Sent: Sunday, May 7, 2023 2:29 PM

To: Laura Robertson

Subject: [EXTERNAL] Proposed Special Use Permit for Development at 1851 Union St and off

Ruffner Road

Follow Up Flag: Follow up
Flag Status: Flagged

Dear Ms. Robertson,

I am unable to attend tomorrow evening's Planning Board Meeting, where I understand the Board will vote on
issuing a Special Use Permit for the referenced project.

Please provide the Board this letter in OPPOSITION to issuing a Special Use Permit for the project. In the
interest of brevity, I will not re-enumerate the many comments from area residents, including me, in opposition
to the project. However to summarize the concerns leading to opposition:

- The proposed project is not in conformance with the Town comprehensive plan, which stresses
maintaining the character of the existing neighborhood.

The Planning Board Findings for the project state that "there is not a balance between.....streets and utilities
with preservation of natural and scenic qualities of open space"

The developers' own engineer, in response to the TDE review of the project, states that the proposed residences
will be "compatible" with the Ruffner Road neighborhood but will be "modern style" homes.

The character of the existing neighborhood WILL in fact, be adversely impacted. One existing home will now
be surrounded on three sides by roads! The developer, instead of updating the traffic study that the TDE found
was based on an outdated standard, instead commented that their study was close enough. Not an acceptable
response.

- Significant questions remain unanswered regarding the suitability of the area for development.

Sec. 220-28 states that the ADD variance is appropriate for "suitable areas". The proposed project is not in a
"suitable area". Residents have provided photographic evidence of wetlands in the proposed project

area. Although the developer's engineer states that the wetlands may not be USACOE regulated because they
drain to a municipal storm sewer (with no evidence provided to back this assertion), the poor drainage issues in
this portion of Niskayuna are well known and well documented- just refer to the recent resident comments in
opposition to developing only two single family homes off Rowe Road, which is downgradient from this
proposed development of 22 lots.

The project area also provides excellent wildlife habitat, which has been well documented to the Board. It is
noteworthy that the Audubon Society has written in opposition of the project.

-Significant questions remain regarding utilities and services to the proposed development.



The developer's attitude of "trust us we will work these things out" is not acceptable to those of us with existing
homes in the area that would be adversely impacted if water and sewer utilities are found not to be
adequate. Emergency egress has not yet been worked out.

I urge the Planning Board to make the right decision not only for the many residents that will be adversely
impacted by this proposed project, but also for maintenance of the unique and special character of our Town.
The Planning Board is urged to DENY this request for a Special Use Permit.

Margaret Corey
2529 Hilltop Road



TOWN OF NISKAYUNA

PLANNING BOARD AND ZONING COMMISSION

AGENDA STATEMENT

AGENDA ITEM NO. VI. 1 MEETING DATE: 5/22/2023

ITEM TITLE: RESOLUTION: A Resolution to make a Recommendation to the Town Board on a
special use permit for a 22-lot Average Density Development (ADD) subdivision consisting of 10
single-family detached homes and 12 townhomes at 1851 Union St. off of Ruffner Road
(Mohawk Golf Club).

PROJECT LEAD: Genghis Khan & David D’Arpino
APPLICANT: Matthew Moberg, agent for the owner
SUBMITTED BY: Laura Robertson, Town Planner

REVIEWED BY:
Bl Conservation Advisory Council (CAC) L Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) | Town Board
[ | OTHER:

ATTACHMENTS:
M Resolution M Site Plan [ Map | Report[_] Other:

SUMMARY STATEMENT:

Matthew Moberg, agent for the owner of the Mohawk Golf Club, submitted a Sketch Plan
Application and average density development special use permit for a Major Subdivision of a 14
acre portion of the existing property including the construction of 10 single family homes and 12
townhomes.

BACKGROUND INFORMATION
The property is located within the R-1 Low Density Residential zoning district.

In November of 2022, the applicant submitted a sketch plan drawing entitled The following
entitled “Sketch 22-lot Townhouse Layout Residential Subdivision Mohawk Golf Club 1851
Union St. and 1245 Ruffner Rd.” by ABD Engineers, LLP 411 Union St. Schenectady, NY dated
October 20, 2022 and labeled Dwg. “5429A-S4 Townhouse” with no subsequent revisions and a
2-page drawing set entitled “Unit — A” by Pigliavento Builders. The initial sketch plan includes
the removal of a single family home on Ruffner Road in order to construct access to the greater
Mohawk Golf Club parcel.

The initial sketch plan was all townhome units (22). The Planning Department found that
Townhomes, as single family dwellings, are a permitted principal use in the R-1 zoning district
but, with their contiguous sidewall, they did not comply with the side setback requirement of the
R-1 district and therefore required area variances from the Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA). The
aforementioned sketch plan drawing provided with the application included a table of 67
required area variances.
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Additionally, in a letter to the applicant, the Planning Department outlined the following
additional concerns over the intial sketch plan:

Utility Concerns
The Town of Niskayuna maintains a 6 inch water main on Ruffner Road, which is in the High

Pressure Zone. This Zone may not have the capacity to handle the addition of 22 single family
units. An independent engineering analysis of the water system capacity for this area will be
required.

The sewer line to the Niskayuna Waste Water treatment plant is near or at capacity. An
independent engineering analysis of the sewer system capacity for this development may be
required.

There are known drainage issues in the area. Depending on where the storm water
management pond is discharged to — an independent downstream drainage analysis may be
required.

A wetland delineation will be required.

Emergency Access
Section 189-17 (J) (1) states: “Where cul-de-sacs are designed to be permanent, they should,

in general, not exceed 500 feet in length and shall terminate in a circular turnaround having a
minimum right-of-way radius of 60 feet and pavement radius of 45 feet.” As these cul-de-sacs
appear to be longer than 500 feet, the Planning Board should discuss a proposed secondary
means of access for emergencies.

General Planning
It is important to keep in mind the long term gains to the Mohawk Golf Club that come from

integrating potential residential development into the golf course campus while preserving the
natural and scenic quality of open space and ensuring the subdivision is in harmony with the
development pattern of the neighboring residential properties.

Some thoughts to consider that may help with some of the above goals include:

1. A more organic shaped road which follows the contours of the land and has vistas which
open out onto the golf course, which would add value both to the golf course and the
proposed homes.

2. A walking connection from the proposed subdivision to the golf course.

3. Quality open spaces such as a gathering pavilion or picnic area which overlook the golf
course and provide amenities to the home owners, which would continually connect them
to the land and to the golf course.

4. Discussion on parkland, preservation of natural features and trees, and conformance with
the Comprehensive Plan are important to the ultimate layout of any proposed subdivision in the
area.

Complete Streets
The Complete Streets Committee identified a critical multi-use path connection along the
Mohawk Golf Club property — between Rosendale Heights (Country Club Estates)
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neighborhood and Ruffner Road, along the boundary with 1218 S Country Club Drive. A
walking/biking connection here would be critical to connecting neighborhoods and
promoting alternative transportation methods that reduce greenhouse gas emissions. This
connection should be a part of any development discussion to offset traffic impacts.

11/14/22 Planning Board (PB) meeting --- Mr. Dave Kimmer of ABD Engineering and Mr. Bill
Sweet of the Mohawk Club presented the project to the PB. They noted that the proposed
project would disturb approximately 10 acres of the property. The Board noted the number of
variances that will be required particularly those related to the size of the proposed lots. The
Planning Office stated that cul-de-sacs have emergency access challenges. The developers
indicated that they believe the boulevard entrance with wide access roads should address this
concern. The PB expressed concerns regarding the mass and scale of the garage doors that
dominate the front facades of the townhomes. The PB asked that Mr. Kimmer and Mr. Sweet
provide additional information on the items listed below.

1. Explore and present alternate site plan layouts that eliminate the need for cul-de-sacs. This
may include ring roads or a road looping through the property.

2. Reduce the number of required variances by adjusting the lot sizes to be more zoning code
compliant. This may require impeding on the currently proposed 50’ buffer between the
existing homes on Ruffner Rd. and the proposed townhomes.

3. Investigate widening the boulevard roads to facilitate emergency access.

4. Explore ways to decrease the visual impact of the aligned front facing garages, including
working with the Niskayuna ARB.

11/15/22 Conservation Advisory Council (CAC) meeting — Dave Kimmer and Bill Sweet
repeated the presentation they made to the PB on 11/14/22. During the discussion Mr. Sweet
added that the Mohawk Club would maintain the storm water management areas. The CAC
was concerned with the loss of greenspace with the proposal and asked for greenspace to be
offset somewhere else on the Club parcel. The developer did not want to offset greenspace
within the Mohawk Golf Club. The CAC requested the developer maximize the undevelopable
greenspace within the subdivision by reducing some of the oversize lots at the ends and adding
this area to the community greenspace. The CAC agreed with the additional detail the PB
requested and added that they would like the developer to explore quantifying and mitigating the
increased traffic on Ruffner Road and the surrounding area.

The Planning Office spoke with Mr. Kimmer about the Thanksgiving holiday shortened
turnaround between the 11/14 and 11/28 PB meetings. Mr. Kimmer stated that they would not
be able to address the action items in time for the 11/28 meeting and would target the 12/12/22
PB meeting, instead.

11/16/22 Architectural Review Board (ARB) meeting — the ARB reviewed the site plan and
elevation images of the project very briefly at their 11/16/22 meeting. The Planning Office made
them aware of the PB’s concern regarding the size and proportion of the garage doors. The
ARB will review the project in more detail during their December meeting.

11/28/22 Planning Board (PB) meeting — Mr. Kimmer attended the meeting and represented the
applicant. The PB had a general discussion of the site plan that was presented at the 11/14/22
PB meeting. Ms. Robertson noted that the project is at the sketch plan phase of the review
process. She reminded the PB that to approve the sketch plan they need to be generally in
support of the design — 22 units, overall layout, etc. Mr. Kimmer explained how the proposed
boulevard entrance to the subdivision complies with NYS Emergency Access Fire Code. He
also presented a “loop layout” site plan design that disturbs approximately 25% - 30% more land
and would include several “thru lots”.
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The Board noted that demolishing an existing home and using the lot to create a boulevard
entrance to the subdivision is a significant change to the two immediately adjacent properties
and the neighborhood. They noted that this should be considered very carefully during the
sketch plan review process. They asked the applicant to thoroughly explore all possible access
points to the land for alternate entrance and emergency access options. Ms. Robertson
reminded Mr. Kimmer that the Niskayuna code is more stringent regarding the allowed length of
cul-de-sac roads than the NYS Fire Code. Mr. Kimmer acknowledged that he has some
additional CAD work to complete and committed to provide the materials requested in the
11/14/22 and 11/28/22 meetings.

12/6/22 -- The applicant provided the Planning Office with a significantly revised site plan design
and documentation set on 12/6/22. The following documents were stamped “Received Dec 06
2022 Planning Office Niskayuna, NY™.

1. A summary letter authored by Joseph J. Bianchine, P.E. addressed to Laura Robertson,
Town Planner dated 12/6/22 that describes the new Average Density Development
design proposal.

2. An Application for Special Use Permit

3. A 2-page (containing two options for page 1) site plan drawing entitled “Sketch 22-Lot
Subdivision Average Density Development Mohawk Golf Club 1851 Union St. and 1245
Ruffner Rd.” dated December 6, 2022 with no subsequent revisions.

4. A 1l-page exhibit entitled “Alternate Access Exhibit Average Density Development
Mohawk Golf Club” dated December 6, 2022 with no subsequent revisions.

5. A Full Environmental Assessment Form (EAF) dated 12/6/22.

The project summary letter describes the revised design as an Average Density Development
subdivision consisting of a mix of 12 townhomes and 10 single family homes. The letter also
includes the following description of the changes.

1. A secondary access to the subdivision is now shown in the plans. A 12’ wide grass
paver access road will connect to the existing golf course maintenance / cart path via a
full width 60’ Town R.O.W. stub off of the northern cul-de-sac.

2. There are two “Sheet 1s” included in the plan set. The second Sheet 1 demonstrates
that it is possible, although less desirable, to meet the open space requirements for an
ADD project set forth in Niskayuna zoning code Section 220-28 F (4) (a).

3. A separate color exhibit is included which demonstrates why building roads from either
of the existing access points to the north or south along Ruffner Road would not be
possible without steep slopes or excessive disturbance to existing golf course features
and / or neighboring properties.

12/7/22 Conservation Advisory Commission (CAC) — The CAC reviewed the 12/6/22 site plan
drawings. Mr. Kimmer of ABD Engineers and Mr. Sweet of the Mohawk Club attended the
meeting and explained why the design has shifted back to an Average Density Design (ADD).
They noted that a secondary emergency access road off of the north end of the property is
included in the revised design. They explained that the project now includes 10 single-family
homes and 12 townhomes and complies with all of the requirements of an ADD subdivision.

The CAC discussed with the applicant their concern for the reduction of quality wildlife habitat
and open space from this proposal and asked if there is a consideration for offsetting the loss
elsewhere on the golf course. The applicants agreed to explore a development restriction near
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the Schenectady Water reservoir that wouldn't the ability of the club to use the land for the golf
course needs.

The CAC discussed with the applicant the long term plans for the development and protection of
the golf club, including where future development could go along Balltown Road. They
requested the applicant consider a long range plan for the golf club that would protect the golf
club operations and outline anywhere there could be future changes and development.

The CAC felt there would be traffic impacts and wanted the applicant to explore traffic mitigation
in the area, including a critical complete streets connection between Country Club Estates and
Ruffner Road. The applicants agreed to see if they could fit a walking path connection from the
corner of South and East Country Club Drive to Ruffner Road.

The Planning Office noted that the applicants should review the plan with the Town Water &
Sewer Department and complete a traffic count analysis.

12/12/23 Planning Board (PB) meeting — Dave Kimmer, of ABD Engineers, and Bill Sweet of the
Mohawk Club attended the meeting and described the revised site plan. Mr. Kimmer explained
that the applicant had reimagined the project and is no longer pursing 22 townhomes. The
project is now proposed as an Average Density Development (ADD). This eliminates the need
for the 67 area variances. He noted that ten (10) single-family detached homes are included
and that an emergency access path was added. After a general discussion the Board stated
they would prefer to provide access to the proposed development via. an existing easement or
the extension of an existing road rather than demolishing an existing home to create room for a
new road. They asked the applicants to explore providing access from East Country Club Drive.
Dave Kimmer agreed to explore this option. The Board also reviewed and discussed the open
space requirement of an ADD project.

1/9/23/23 Planning Board (PB) meeting — The project was not on the agenda for the 1/9/23
meeting.

1/23/2023 UPDATE: Dave Kimmer provided the Planning Office with the following documents in
response to the action items noted in the 12/12/23 PB meeting.
e A modified site plan that now includes a roundabout at the intersection with Ruffner Rd to calm the

existing traffic on Ruffer Rd and help mitigate impacts caused by the ADD project.
e An exhibit showing a proposed walking path connection between East Country Club Drive and
Ruffner Rd.
e Atypical townhome image with a side-load garage
0 Floor plans and elevation view images are included
e A 3-sheet traffic exhibit and document with supporting calculations (using ITE Trip Generation, 9"
Edition)
0 The documents compare the estimated traffic (trip) impact of the ADD “as proposed” to the
traffic impact that could be expected if alternative access points to the south and north are
used thereby creating a “thru connection”.

Traffic Direction Peak Period As Proposed Thru Connection
(trips) (trips)
Southbound AM 6.4 71.6
PM 8.1 95.1
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Northbound AM 6.4 60.8

PM 8.1 80.6

Example -- the ITE Trip Generation analysis is estimating that “As Proposed”, with a single
entrance off of Rufner Rd., 6.4 trips of southbound traffic will be added during the AM peak and
8.1 trips of southbound traffic will be added during the evening peak.

Mr. Moberg and Mr. Sweet of the Mohawk Club led a project site walk on their property so that
members of the Planning Board and Planning Office could see and assess the location first
hand. The attendees included: Mr. Khan and Mr. D’Arpino of the Planning Board, Mr. Kimmer
of ABD Engineers (engineer for the Mohawk Club) and Planning Office staff.

The Planning Office has initiated the process of securing a Town Designated Engineer (TDE) to
review the traffic exhibit and other technical materials on behalf of the Town.

1/23/23 Planning Board (PB) meeting — Dave Kimmer, of ABD Engineers, and Bill Sweet of the
Mohawk Club attended the meeting and presented their updated site drawings and traffic
exhibit. A general discussion of the overall project followed that included topics of concern that
were raised by neighboring residents during Privilege of The Floor earlier in the meeting. Ms.
Robertson provided a top level summary of the project and briefly described the numerous
steps that remain, including several public hearings, before the project could be acted on by the
Planning Board. The Board requested that the applicant provide additional information on the
following items.

o Demonstrate that they have taken a hard look at all options to provide access to the 14 acre
site by creating fully documented design drawings for access from other points including:
Rowe Rd., East Country Club Drive and the existing easement connecting to Ruffner Rd.

¢ Continue to formalize the proposed deed restrictions that have been discussed.

o Provide the Town Planning Office with a long term strategic plan for the Mohawk Club or
initiate a process to work with the Town to develop one.

2/6/23 Meeting to discuss utilities — Dave Kimmer and Joe Bianchine of ABD Engineers and Bill
Sweet of The Mohawk Club attended a meeting at Town Hall with staff from the Planning,
Engineering and Legal Departments to discuss utility (water and sewer) related service to the
proposed project site. The Town presented existing DEC capacity concerns in the gravity sewer
trunk line along River Road to the wastewater treatment plant. They stated that a documented
and approved water and wastewater plan for the project is a required next step. Without an
approved plan for water and wastewater there is no way to know the true feasibility of the
project.

2/22/23 Architectural Review Board (ARB) meeting — The ARB reviewed the most recent site
plan documents for the project at their 2/22/23 meeting (rescheduled from 2/15/23). The Board
commented that the existing plan, including the positioning & renderings of the proposed
homes, neither capitalized on the potential for beautiful views of the golf course nor did it blend
well with the neighboring homes. They commented that it appeared to be a “densified” design
that located as many dwelling units as possible on the land. Their suggestion was to consider a
smaller number of more upscale units on larger lots contiguous to the fairway with more
picturesque views of the golf course. They noted that they would be happy to work with all
involved parties as appropriate.

The Planning Office received an updated documentation package for the project on 2/17/23
consisting of the following.
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1. DENSITY EXHIBIT: A “Density Exhibit” that depicts the number of lots (homes) on (10) ten,
14-acre areas of land contiguous to the proposed project site to the north, south and east.

Project 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Site
Acres 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14
Lots 22 28 25 28 25 25 20 19 23 48 46

2. HISTORICAL EXHIBIT: An 8-page “Historical Exhibit” that consists of aerial images of the
proposed project site, including the surrounding lands, for the time span of 1940 thru 2021.
The images provide a time stamped sequential progression of the development of this
portion of Niskayuna.

3. OVERALL GOLF COURSE MAP: A 1-page image of the layout of the golf course and the
overall club grounds including the driving range, 9-hole course and undeveloped land.

4. OVERALL STORM WATER: A 1l-page map of the project area that includes existing storm
water retention areas, the general direction of storm water flow on the land and proposed
storm water management areas.

5. SUBDIVISION PLAN: A revised 3-page subdivision plan with a revision date of 2/16/23.
a. The plan indicates a connection to the sewer main on Ruffner Road
b. The traffic circle that was included in the previous drawing revision is removed.

6. TRAFFIC STATISTICS: A table of proposed traffic statistics using the ITE Trip Generation,
9" Edition manual.

7. ALTERNATE LAYOUTS: A 12-page document set of (9) nine alternate methods of
providing primary and emergency access to the proposed 14 acre site including advantages
and concerns for each method.

8. ALTERNATE LAYOUTS TABLE: A 4-page document that summarizes the (9) alternate
layouts from the Alternate Layout exhibit including the advantages and concerns for each in
a tabular format.

9. COVER LETTER: A 2-paged cover letter addressed to Ms. Laura Robertson, Town Planner
dated 2/17/23 that lists the documents that were provided with the letter and a request to be
placed on the agenda for the 2/27/23 Planning Board meeting.

As previously mentioned, it is the Town'’s policy to utilize a consulting engineering firm to act as
a Town Designated Engineer (TDE) to review technical materials including but not limited to:
water, sewer, drainage, traffic, roadways, etc. The Planning Office is securing quotations for this
service and will initiate a technical review in the next few weeks.

2/27/23 Planning Board (PB) meeting — Dave Kimmer of ABD Engineers and William Sweet of
the Mohawk Club attended the meeting and presented the new project documents to the Board.
Mr. Kimmer stated that he had a conversation with Matt Yetto, Town Engineer, regarding
providing water and sewer to the project site and believes they have come up with an alternative
connection that solved the capacity issues. Ms. Robertson stated that the alternate sewer
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connection had not been evaluated yet and that he does not have Town approval; a full sewer
study by the applicant would be required. She stated there is also a possibility of needed a
public lift station. Mr. Sweet stated that he understood and wanted the project to advance with
the understanding that the utility / engineering analysis will be completed at a later date.
Chairman Walsh noted that the applicant’s #1 plan is to demolish the existing house at 1245
Ruffner Rd. and provide access to the proposed subdivision via. a newly constructed road on
that property. He asked if the applicant has a #2 plan. Mr. Kimmer said no, they are fully
committed to the #1 plan.

The Planning Board members expressed major concerns over demolishing the existing home at
1245 Ruffner Rd, indicating they felt that would have a negative impact on the neighborhood.
Several Board members expressed support in further reviewing alternate designs.

Design Option (Scheme) Main Access Point Emergency Access
Point
3A S. Country Club Dr. Ruffner Rd.
7 Union St. Ruffner Rd.
8 Balltown Rd. Ruffner Rd.
2 Ruffner  Rd. at  existing Ruffner Rd.
easement

The applicant stated that they would like to move forward and have a public hearing on their
preferred design — Scheme #1. The Board voted and agreed to hold a public hearing on design
Scheme #1 at the 3/13/23 PB meeting.

3/1/23 Conservation Advisory Council (CAC) meeting —

At the March 1 CAC meeting, the CAC went carefully through the long form EAF and
summarized their concerns with the project as follows:

e Impact to utilities was a concern

e Clearing 14 acres of land has impact of aesthetics and creates loss of habitat for a
number of different species

e This parcel was a core part of the public/private recreation and open space system

e Impact to the character of the neighborhood was a concern.

e Removing the home was a concern that it would set a bad precedence for the Town of
Niskayuna.

e There are alternatives proposed by the applicant that mitigate some of the impacts to the
surrounding community and the neighborhood disruption, but they aren’t being pursued
by the applicant.

e A public road that runs through the golf course could open up further development of the
parcel which is also concerning — there needs to be a long term plan for the golf club.

They specifically noted the following sections of Part 2:
1. Impact on land (1) — the water table is 2 feet, drainage is a concern to be evaluated

2. Impacts on Surface water (3) — drainage to the Rowe Rd / Whamer, Hilltop drive
area to be evaluated

3. Impacts on Plants and Animals (7) — substantial impacts to predominant species (g)
and conversion of more than 10 acres of forest (h)

4. Impact on Aesthetic Resources (9) — publically seen (c) & (d), diminish enjoyment of
aesthetic resource (e)
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5. Impact on Historic and Archeological Resources (10) — Golf course may be on 1982
historic inventory to be evaluated

6. Impact on Open Space and Recreation (11) — impairment of ecosystem services and
wildlife habitat (a) and potential loss of future recreational resource (b)

7. Impact on Transportation (13) — still being evaluated

Consistency with Community Plans (17) — large impacts

9. Consistency with Community Character (18) — large impacts

o

On March 2, 2023, Dave Kimmer, on behalf on the Mohawk Golf Club, withdrew their request
for a public hearing on March 13 and indicated they would be submitting an alternative design to
the Planning Board on March 13 for their review, with a request to call for a public hearing on
that design, potentially for March 27, 2023. The public hearing was withdrawn by Planning
Staff.

On March 6, 2023, a new design and supporting documents were provided to the Planning
Office for review. The new design is based on Scheme #2 with primary access to the proposed
subdivision from the existing 60’ easement off of Ruffner Rd and emergency access from the
existing easement near 1245 Ruffner Rd.

3/3/2023 Complete Streets (reviewing scheme #2) — A Complete Streets member questioned
the measurements on the single family home sketch plan (via email) and whether or not they
were truly compliant with Town Zoning requirements. The Committee discussed that they were
in favor of pedestrian connections to County Club Estates, Rowe Road and Ruffner as part of
any development proposal here — to increase connectivity between neighborhoods.

3/9/2023 Tree Council — The Tree Council heard comments from the public concerned about
trees being removed in the Ruffner Road neighborhood generally and also the amount of trees
being removed specifically for this proposal. The Council briefly discussed the plan and
discussed whether or not clearing could be done over top of wetlands. They made the following
comments:

1. 10 acres was a large swath of clear cutting that did not appear to include saving

groves or trees interspersed with development. They suggested considering
alternative home configurations that allowed pockets of trees to be saved between
some of the lots.

2. They questioned whether or not the stormwater ponds could be incorporated into the
golf course as water features, allowing more forest to remain and not be cleared to
create detention ponds

3. They requested trees of significance (10" DBH) be marked on future plans to see if
different road or home configurations could avoid removing the larger trees.

Planning Department — In its review on the revised plans, the Planning Department notes that
1245 Ruffner Road is no longer proposed to be demolished and replaced with a road access,
which is an improvement to the plan. The plan utilizes an existing paper street for access,
shows a multi-use path connection to Country Club Drive, and shows some modification to the
golf course layout. The Planning Department notes the following items still need to be worked
through:

1. Utilities — the utility connections and drainage have not been preliminarily studied/designed

and reviewed by a Town Designated engineer to ensure that the water and sewer systems

have capacity and the project is not draining to areas within the Town that are at capacity.
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2. Number of Lots — The Planning Department is requesting a new single family drawing with
lot line dimensions labeled (and new access point shown) to verify that the 22 lot number is
compliant with the new road configuration and Town Code.

3. Wetland delineation — the applicant indicated at the 2/27/23 meeting that the road
configuration for Scheme #2 may require a wetland permit. The Board has also expressed
concerns that a single wetland determination was completed during a draught last year
(summer 2022). A new wetland determination will be required for the parcel and proposed
access way.

4. The proposed public road is not shown in the center of the ROW. The Planning Department
needs to check with Highway and Engineering if this is an issue for maintenance in the
future.

5. The applicant presents two ADD drawings for the Planning Board to discuss, one with a 50
foot buffer to the Ruffner Road residents (that does not comply with the square footage of
open space set aside) and one that shows a 30 foot buffer but lots that are compliant with
the square footage of open space requirement. The applicant will need to comply with the
square footage of open space requirement. The Planning Department recommends
exploring options that increase open space set asides along the golf course and in other
areas around the edges of the subdivision — to try and get the 50 foot buffer to be compliant
with code.

3/13/23 Planning Board (PB) meeting — Bill Sweet, of The Mohawk Golf Club and David
Kimmer, of ABD Engineers attended the meeting and spoke on behalf of the applicant. Mr.
Sweet noted that he felt the project had reached an appropriate stage for a Town Designated
Engineer (TDE) to be engaged. The Board discussed the 5 items listed above, agreed to call
for a public hearing on design Scheme #2 for the 3/27/23 PB meeting and requested the
following pieces of information.

1. Planning Office to engage a TDE to immediately address the following items.
a. Review Building and Fire code regarding cul-de-sacs
b. Review applicant’s utility plans (water, sewer, drainage)

2. Planning Board members are requested to review the Town of Niskayuna subdivision
code (Section 189-17 J (1))

3. The applicant is to explore a first right of refusal clause on the property that provides
the Town of Niskayuna the first opportunity to purchase any land the Mohawk Club
places up for sale in the future.

4. The applicant will explore relocating storm water detention ponds onto golf course as
potential water hazards, as a way to decrease the amount of tree clearing necessary
for the project.

The Planning Board should review any new information that is provided and consider calling for
a Recommendation to the Town Board regarding the special use permit for the 4/17/23 PB
meeting.

3/27/23 Planning Board (PB) meeting — Dave Kimmer of ABD Engineers and Bill Sweet of The
Mohawk Club attended the meeting to speak to the Board. Many residents and neighbors came
forward to speak about the project during the public hearing. The Board discussed Weston &
Sampson, the TDE for this project. The Board identified the following concerns as items for the
TDE to explore:
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1. A traffic study to corroborate the applicant’s traffic assessment
2. Potential code violations, including but not limited to cul-de-sac length
3. Utilities information such as water and sewer line connections.
a. Mr. Sweet believed as a new sewer line had been proposed the development
would not exceed capacity limits, but should still be examined

Ms. Robertson informed the applicants that the Town insisted on the paper street being placed
in the middle of the right-of-way. Tree conservation was discussed, and Mr. Sweet offered to
take members of the Tree Council on a site visit to identify trees of value when the weather was
amenable. Although no significant impacts were expected in regards to schools, Ms. Robertson
stated she would follow through with the School District to keep them informed of the plans.

The Board generally agreed that the 4/17/23 meeting should be used to analyze the TDE's first
review letter.

4/3/23 Conservation Advisory Council (CAC) meeting — Bill Sweet of the Mohawk Club attended
the meeting. The ADD concept was discussed and while Ms. Robertson and Mr. Henry showed
how ADD would maximize the amount of green space, members of the Council felt as if it was
inappropriate and the houses were too congested in the parcel. Mr. Strayer stressed the
importance the Mohawk Club had for the Town and wanted to make sure it was an asset that
could be used into the future. The Council went through part 2 of the long form EAF and noted
their main concerns:

¢ Drainage concerns needed to be further evaluated but were noted due to the grading of
the neighborhood and the high water table on site
o Clearing of trees was noted to have an ecological impact as well as a public aesthetic
impact on the area
e |t was determined that the project would have significant conflict with both community
plans and community character
o0 Expansion of public utilities was noted a major area of concern
o0 Concern regarding this project opening doors to further expansion on Club
property- large scale development could lead to serious changes all over town
o Impact on schools was undetermined but identified as a potential issue
o Density of proposal was a key issue identified by many Council members

In order to mitigate the aforementioned concerns, the Council requested:
e Along term plan for the Club that detailed potential areas of development, as well as
areas to be set aside for conservation
e Permission from the Club to allow the Town to conduct a Natural Resources Inventory
on their property
¢ Incorporate green Town initiatives such as the pesticide free and low mow campaigns
when possible

Although they voted unanimously that the Town Board adopt a positive recommendation for
SEQR and require an Environmental Impact Statement to review project alternatives, the
Council still stressed that they wanted an amicable relationship with the Club and wanted to
work with them to find a solution that benefitted all parties. The CAC'’s findings are attached to
this agenda statement — Part 2 and Part 3 of the Long Form EAF will be forwarded to the Town
Board prior to their calling for a public hearing.
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4/17/23 Planning Board (PB) meeting. The Planning Board discussed the initial letter from the
TDE, who was in attendance. The applicant felt many of the comments were more appropriate
for detailed design, but the Planning Board asked for the letter to be responded to and the
applicant has responded. The TDE has also prepared a more detailed second letter for the
Planning Board to review, after viewing the applicants responses (attached). The Planning
Board discussed the Conservation Advisory Council’s findings. The project leads felt it was
appropriate at this time to call for a recommendation to the Town Board with findings. The
tentative resolution could be moved to May 22 if needed.

5/8/2023 the Planning Department, in conjunction with the project leads, have prepared findings
that support a negative recommendation to the Town Board on the special use permit. The
Board should discuss the findings and decide if they are ready to take action on their
recommendation. The resolution is attached.

5/8/23 Planning Board (PB) meeting At the beginning of the meeting, the applicant asked to
table any action on their project until the May 22 meeting. The Planning Board voted 7-0 to table
the resolution to make a recommendation to the TB.

On 5/11/23 the meeting between Planning Office, Engineering Office, applicant & TDE was held
in the Town Board room (meeting notes attached). The members went through the TDE letter
point by point and agreed to the following points:
o ABD will add the fire truck turning radius to the emergency access road
e ABD will survey the trees in the future
e The SHPO letter will be worked on and submitted
e The Town will check on a traffic counter on Ruffner Road
e The Town will investigate possible issues with a SW Pond and the drainage coming into
the pond
e The Applicant will provide a summary of the site changes discussed
e The Applicant will change the sewer system to gravity with a pump station
e The Applicant will move the road to the center of the R-O-W
e The Applicant will make a visual representation to the Planning Board of home the storm
water ponds will be integrated into the golf course.

On 5/17/2023, an updated ADD plan was submitted to the Town of Niskayuna showing the fire
truck turning radius for the emergency access, noting the emergency access would be
maintained and plowed by the Mohawk Golf Course, changing the sewer system from low
pressure to gravity and a pump station (with a high pressure force main), changing the road to
be in the center of the ROW, and adding to exhibits that show the flow of golf holes and colored
in versions of the stormwater pond and detention area.

Following this submittal, the Planning Office and Project leads reviewed the changes in the
context of the project lead findings proposed at the May 8" meeting. Because the changes to
the site map were minor, there were only a few minor changes to the proposed findings
(sentences removed have a strike through, sentences added are underlined) — attached.

The Planning Board can expect the applicant to make a presentation on the updates to their

plan and present their input on the proposed findings. The Planning Board should be prepared
to discuss the findings and take action on the proposed resolution for the May 22 meeting.
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RESOLUTION NO. 2023-15

AT A REGULAR MEETING OF THE PLANNING BOARD AND ZONING
COMMISSION OF THE TOWN OF NISKAYUNA DULY CALLED AND HELD ON
THE 8TH DAY OF MAY 2023 AT THE NISKAYUNA TOWN OFFICE BUILDING, ONE
NISKAYUNA CIRCLE, IN SAID TOWN AT 7:00 P.M., THE FOLLOWING MEMBERS
WERE PRESENT VIRTUALLY OR IN PERSON:

HONORABLE: KEVIN A. WALSH, CHAIRMAN
GENGHIS KHAN
MICHAEL A. SKREBUTENAS
CHRIS LAFLAMME
PATRICK MCPARTLON
DAVID D’ARPINO
LESLIE GOLD
NANCY STRANG
JOSEPH DRESCHER

One of the purposes of the meeting was to make a recommendation to the Town Board
on a Special Use Permit.

The meeting was duly called to order by the Chairman.

The following resolution was offered by
whom moved its adoption, and seconded by

WHEREAS, Michael Rutherford (MGC Golf Operations, LLC) has submitted a special
use permit application for a 22-lot Average Density Development subdivision (10 single
family homes and 12 townhomes) at 1851 Union St (50.-1-4.11) off of Ruffner Road, as
shown in a drawing entitled “Sketch 22-Lot Subdivision, Average Density
Development, Mohawk Golf Club, 1851 Union Street” by ABD Engineers, LLP, dated
December 6, 2022 and last revised March 15, 2023, and

WHEREAS, the zoning classification of the property is R-1 Low-Density Residential
zoning district, and

WHEREAS, An Average Density Development in an R-1 Zone requires a special use
permit, and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board conducted a public hearing on March 27, 2023 to
consider the application for special use permit, and
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WHEREAS, the application was referred to the Conservation Advisory Council (CAC)
on April 3, 2023 and they made a recommendation for a positive declaration on
environmental impacts under the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQR),
citing in part:
e The density of